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Taking Account

Those on stage hear the strength of the applause. Educators see test results. 
Athletes get trophies. Movie stars get reviews. What about the Editorial Board 
of the Scroll?  We need a survey to get feedback from you, our readers, to 
assess how we’re doing. What do you want more of? What do you want less 
of? How well are we meeting your needs? Do you read every section? Would 
you if we did something differently?  

These are all the things we wonder and so we have put together a survey to 
try to find out. We are your Scroll and we want it to feel like that for you. So 
please look for and complete the Scroll survey when it comes to you by email 
in the next month, or type in this link:

https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/JXKCXLR

Your responses will help us shape future issues of the Scroll.  If you don’t 
have email, you may send a note with your feedback to the Temple office.  

Meanwhile, to help us plan for our High Holy Day issue in October, please 
tell us your Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur traditions. Just as we heard 
from people about how they celebrate Passover we would like to do the same 
about how you celebrate the High Holy Days. We welcome photos, stories, 
and anything that will shed interesting light on our community’s holiday 
traditions.  Please email to scroll@tbsneedham.org no later than August 15th.  
But why wait?  Write to us now while you’re thinking of it.

This is our last issue until September.  But we’ll be working over the summer 
to get the September issue ready.  If you’re already sad not to be receiving 
July and August issues, it means you should… join the Editorial Board!  
We always welcome help with the Scroll.  If you’re interested, please email 
scroll@tbsneedham.org. See you soon!

- Joni Burstein and the Scroll Editorial Board

Have a great summer. 
See you in September!
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FRIDAY, JUNE 3 (27 IYAR 5776)

7:00 PM —Shabbat Evening Service (TBS at Temple Beth David)
 

 SATURDAY, JUNE 4 (27 IYAR 5776)
Torah: B’midbar, Numbers. 1:1— 4:20

8:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Minyan (Location TBD)
9:00 AM — Torah Study (Location TBD)

9:00 AM — Finding Our Jewish Values in Torah
 with Rabbi Orkand (Location TBD)

10:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Service (TBS at Temple Beth David)
B’nei Mitzvah: Joshua and Hannah Keselman

1:30 PM  — Shabbat Afternoon Service (Needham Sheraton)
Bat Mitzvah: Hannah Reservitz

 
FRIDAY, JUNE 10 (5 SIVAN 5776)

6:15 PM — Kehillah Kids Shabbat Service (Rashi School)
6:15 PM —  Tot Shabbat (Rashi School)

7:15 PM — Shabbat Evening Service (Rashi School)
 

 SATURDAY, JUNE 11 (5 SIVAN 5776)
Torah: Naso, Numbers. 4:21 — 7:89

8:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Minyan (Rashi School)
9:00 AM — Torah Study (Rashi School)

9:00 AM — Finding Our Jewish Values in Torah
 with Rabbi Orkand (Rashi School)

10:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Service (Rashi School)
B’nei Mitzvah: Bennett and Ella Gauthier

7:30 PM —Erev Shavuot/Confirmation Service (TBS)
 

SUNDAY, JUNE 12 (6 SIVAN 5776)
7:00 AM — Shavuot Morning Service —Yizkor Read (Rashi School)

 
 FRIDAY, JUNE 17 (12 SIVAN 5776)

6:15 PM — Shabbat Evening Service (Rashi School)
 

  SATURDAY, JUNE 18 (12 SIVAN 5776)
Torah: Beha’alotcha, Numbers. 8:1 — 12:16

8:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Minyan (Rashi School)
9:00 AM — Torah Study (Rashi School)

9:00 AM — Finding Our Jewish Values in Torah
 with Rabbi Orkand (Rashi School)

10:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Service (Rashi School)
B’nei Mitzvah: Lila Coffman and Daniel Jacobson

 
FRIDAY, JUNE 24 (19 SIVAN 5776)

6:00 PM — Shabbat Evening Service (Rashi School)
 

  SATURDAY, JUNE 25 (19 SIVAN 5776)
Torah: Sh’lach, Numbers. 13:1 — 15:41

 8:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Minyan (Rashi School)
9:00 AM — Torah Study (Rashi School)

10:30 AM — Shabbat Morning Service (Rashi School)
Bat Mitzvah: Julia Hollfelder

JUNE 2016 

SERVICES
From the Clergy

The Power of Engagement 
By Rabbi Todd Markley
As the year’s programs draw to a close, it is a natural choice for 
the Editorial Committee of the Scroll to select the theme of “a year 
in review” for this June edition, our last before summer arrives.  
While there is much to celebrate about these past months – most 
notably our successful relocation while our beautiful new temple 
home is being constructed – I want to highlight here a different 
reflection on time gone by.  

In April, before my Sabbatical began, I took our graduating TBS 
12th graders out to dinner.  It was a delight to simply watch them 
enjoy one another and the friendships which have clearly taken on 
new meaning and import during their shared teen years here.

Yet, the highlight of the evening came when I asked each of 
them to reflect on their years at TBS – for some who attended 
our Children’s Center they have been with us for as many as 15 
years – and to share one thing which they’ve taken from their 
time at TBS and hope to bring with them into the next phases 
of their lives.  Their words were exquisite.  One reflected on his 
Jewish learning and on looking for a school with Judaic learning 
possibilities where he could continue to grow.  Another recounted 
her experiences on our teen travel programs and how much she 
had developed a passion for doing good in our world because 
of these once-in-a-lifetime excursions.  And yet another shared 
that she has grown to love working with children because of her 
time serving as a madrichah (teaching assistant) in our Mayim 
classrooms.  Most all of them spoke openly about how much their 
peer group at TBS means to them and how they hope to maintain 
these friendships into the years ahead.

This is a microcosm of TBS at our best.  When people step into 
relationships with one another in a sacred community – people 
of any age – we walk away transformed for the better … having a 
better understanding of self, a deeper commitment to community, 
a new resolve for repairing our world.  Most of all, we gain rela-
tionships of true meaning that will serve us well and enrich our 
lives for many years to come.  May our TBS community go from 
strength to strength into a summer of rest and warmth, and into a 
new year in our new home.
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Two years ago I was asked to become the Executive Vice President 
on our Temple’s Board of Trustees.  I had been on the Board 
in various leadership positions for seven years, so it was not 
surprising that I might ascend to this next position.  I wondered 
whether I was ready.  Did I know enough about how to lead the 
community?  Would I be able to juggle this new set of responsibili-
ties along with the rest of my professional and personal life?  After 
some deliberation and discussion with Sam, I embraced the idea 
and began a path of growing into the role of President of our very 
active and vibrant Temple community.

It is the custom in our congregation that the Executive Vice 
President devotedly learn and prepare in 
order to ultimately take on the responsibil-
ity of the Presidency.  Over these past two 
years, I have been blessed to observe, learn 
from, and work closely with Ed Zaval, who 
has mentored me with wisdom, humor, and 
great kindness.  Together we have spent 
many hours discussing TBS issues ranging 

from Temple finances and Mikdash, to philosophical conver-
sations about the structure of our member commitment levels.  
We’ve shared many laughs and I am grateful for the chance I’ve 
had to learn from him.

Two years passed in a flash, and I am excited and ready to take 
on this new role in our community, guiding our Board of Trustees 
and working with our clergy and professional staff to achieve 
the very high goals we have set out for the next two years.  Chief 
among them is finding our way out of the wilderness, and back 
into our beautiful new building.  I look forward to joining you all 
there!

 

 

I’m thrilled and honored to be the new President of Temple Beth 
Shalom.  By way of introduction, a few words about my journey to 
this moment….

I grew up in a small western town with a very small Jewish 
population.  My mother ensured that we had a Jewish home: we 
welcomed Shabbat every Friday night with candles, wine, challah, 
and blessings, celebrated Jewish holidays and ate traditional 
Jewish foods that mystified my friends (gribbenas anyone?); yet, I 
grew up longing to feel more connected to the Jewish community.

When Sam and I settled in Needham with our two small 
children, we were determined to give them 
the opportunity to be a part of a Jewish 
community in a way that neither of us ever 
had been a part of.  We joined Temple Beth 
Shalom in 1997, took our kids to Temple 
Tots, and made this our Jewish home.

My true connection to the Temple started 
when I decided it was time for my own 
Jewish education to begin.  I enrolled in the introductory Hebrew 
class and I learned a tiny bit of Hebrew, but more importantly, I 
made my first TBS friends.  I went on to the Adult B’nei Mitzvah 
class and made more lasting friendships.  It was everything I was 
looking for - Jewish learning and community tightly intertwined.  
Before long I was asked to serve as the Financial Secretary on the 
Board of Trustees, and my leadership path was underway.

I also made a professional change, leaving a career in the financial 
industry in 2010 because I wanted to work in a place that put 
Jewish values at the core of its mission.  Since then, my work at 
Jewish Family & Children’s Service has been fulfilling both profes-
sionally and spiritually, for which I am incredibly grateful.

From Our Leadership

Introducing Myself
By Bernice Sue Behar, President

“My true connection to 
the Temple started when 
I decided it was time for 

my own Jewish education 
to begin.”
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High Holy Days 2016
It’s not too early to mark your calendar for the High Holy Days 
and Sukkot in October 2016.

Rosh Hashana: Begins at sunset on Sunday, October 2, 2016 
(29 Elul 5777), continues on Monday, October 3 and Tuesday, 
October 4 (1 and 2 Tishrei 5777), and ends at sunset on Tuesday, 
October 4, 2016 (2 Tishrei 5777).

Kol Nidre: Recited at sunset at the onset of Yom Kippur, 
Tuesday, October 11, 2016 (9 Tishrei 5777).

Yom Kippur: Begins at sunset on Tuesday, October 11, 2016 (9 
Tishrei 5777), and ends at sunset on Wednesday, October 12, 2016 
(10 Tishrei 5777).

Sukkot: Begins at sunset on Sunday, October 16, 2016 (14 Tishrei 
5777), and ends at sunset on Sunday, October 23, 2016 (21 Tishrei 
5777).

11th Annual Brotherhood  
Retreat

Plan now to join the Brotherhood for the 11th annual TBS 
Brotherhood Retreat at the Yarmouth Resort, West Yarmouth, 
MA.  Enjoy two days away schmoozing with the boys, learning 
with the Rabbis, and eating too much, along with an indoor pool 
and a beautiful walk on the nearby beach.  An announcement with 
sign-up details will be forthcoming in September.

Saturday, October 29, 2016 to Sunday, October 30, 
2016 
Questions? Contact: Brotherhood@TBSNeedham.org

ANNOUNCEMENTS

TBS Car Club

Noah Loren is exploring the idea of starting a TBS car club that 
would meet on a regular basis and/or potentially attend local 
automotive events together.  

You do not need to be the current or former owner of a ‘special’ 
car (for example, a 1936 Bugatti T57SC Atlantic) … you only need 
to be interested in cars and spending time with other like-minded 
TBS members.  

If you are interested in such a group, email Noah at 
noahzloren@gmail.com 
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ANNOUNCEMENTS

Temple Beth Shalom has a dynamic lay leadership structure.  Each year the Board of Trustees is re-configured.  This body of 17 members 
undergoes a change each June when some people, whose terms are expiring, transition off the Board.  At the same time, new members 
are elected by the congregation to fill those spots.  The result is that there are always experienced people at the table, and they are joined 
by a set of thoughtful people who bring new energy and ideas to our shared work.  This year is no different, and those of us who are 
returning are excited to welcome new partners to our Board table.  

Temple Beth Shalom Board of Trustees  2016 - 2017

                                                        	
Officers
President                                                                 	 Bernice Sue Behar
Executive VP                                                           	 Jeffrey Shapiro
VP Administration                                                  	 Matthew Fogelman*
VP Caring Community                                           	 Wendy Gutterson*
VP Early Childhood Learning                                 	 Meridith Fried
VP Finance and Treasurer                                       	 Eugene Stein*
VP Learning                                                            	 Lori Shaer
VP Religious and Cultural Practices                       	 Patti Grossman
VP Social Justice (Tikkun Olam)                            	 Carol Bolton Kappel*
Secretary                                                                 	 Ilan Barzilay*
Nominating Committee                                           	 Elizabeth Berkman*
                                                                                	 Lisa Channen*
                                                                                	 Jeffrey Rosin*
Board of Trustees
Trustees (2015)                                	 Martha Barrett
                                                        	 Judy Chudnofsky
                                                        	 Peter Mesnik
                                                        	 Anne Weinstein

 
Trustees (2017)                                                        	 James Fleckner*
                                                                                	 Linda Hill*
                                                                                	 Marlene Schultz
                                                                                	 Jenny Small
			 
			   * New this year.                                         

Welcome To Our New Board 
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TBS Fundraiser at Stacy’s Juicebar					   

Stop by Stacy’s Juicebar any time during the week of June 6 - 11 for a late lunch, afternoon snack or 
dinner. Tell them you are there on behalf of TBS and Stacy’s will donate a portion of your sale to the 
Temple. Grab a healthy nosh - good for you, good for TBS!

Monday, June 6, to Saturday, June 11, 2016, 3:00 - 7:00 PM, at Stacy’s Juicebar, 1257 Highland Ave, Needham.  
Questions? Contact: Robyn Glazier, TBS Operations Manager (rglazier@tbsneedham.org, 781-444-0077) 

TBS Garden Club Annual Meeting 
 
The TBS Garden Club will be having its annual meeting, and all current members are welcome to attend.  Dinner will be served, installa-
tion of the new Board members will take place, and other relevant matters will be addressed.  Watch for an email invitation to RSVP and 
sign up.

Monday, June 13, 2016, 6:15 PM, at the Wellesley College Club, 727 Washington Street (Route 16), Wellesley 
(just inside the campus grounds entrance on the right coming from Wellesley Center). 
Questions? Contact: Fawn Hurwitz (gardenclub@tbsneedham.org, fhurwitz@aol.com) 

Brotherhood President’s Annual BBQ
 
Join the TBS Brotherhood for the annual President’s barbecue! This casual and social evening is compliments of the Brotherhood.  See 
old friends, make new friends, and nosh on freshly grilled burgers and dogs with all the fixings, plus slaw, chips, and other goodies too 
numerous to mention.  This event draws a large crowd every year, so plan to get out of the house and come early.  Look for an evite and 
RSVP - it should be in your inbox!

Thursday, June 9, 2016, starting at 6:00 PM at the home of Alan Fanger, 47 William Street, Needham. 
Questions?  Contact: Brotherhood@TBSNeedham.org 

Families with Young Children - Tot Shabbat
 
Join us to celebrate Shabbat with songs, prayers, and the much loved mini challah! This event is free, but registration is 
needed prior to June 7th.

Friday, June 10 at 6:15 PM at The Rashi School 
Questions? Contact: Ellen Dietrick, Director of Early Childhood Learning (edietrick@tbsneedham.org) or tbsfamily.org

Shabbat Morning Yoga
 
Last session of the year! Come and do something that is good for your body and good for your mind. This class is for 
beginners or veterans of yoga. Come with an open mind and experience what yoga can do for you. Please bring a yoga mat 
if you have one and a can of tuna or salmon for a donation to Family Table. 

June 4, 2016, at Avita of Needham (Northbridge),  
880 Greendale Avenue, Needham, in the Community Room. 

Events This Month
For the most current and complete event notices, please see the TBS calendar (http://tbsneedham.org/calendar) and the 
weekly email. Planning an event? Submit it here: http://bit.ly/tbs-scroll
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Three Score and More: Architectural Cruise of Boston Harbor Followed by Pizza Party

Plan to join Three Score and More for a 90-minute architectural boat tour along Boston Harbor, the Charles River Locks, and the 
Charles River basin. Bus transportation will be provided from the Temple Beth Shalom parking lot, and a pizza party at the Glous’ home 
will follow on our return. Flyer with cost and other information has been distributed.

Sunday, July 10, 2016 - Meet in the TBS parking lot no later than 12:45 PM for bus that leaves at 1:00 PM sharp. 
Questions? Contact: Brenda Nagel (brendanagel2@gmail.com, 508-652-9929)

Save the Date
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Sisterhood -  A Year in Review
By Gail Lustig, President

Looking back on the past year, many 
great events brought the members 
of Sisterhood together.  During 
this year of wandering, we found 
warmth and welcome in many parts 
of Needham.  Starting off the fall 
with our membership dinner and rummage sale, we said 
goodbye to the “old TBS” while celebrating these annual 
events.  We held other annual events, such as our well-at-
tended Hanukah Party and Women’s Seder, which kept 
our community together.  We also held a new(ish) member 
event which was all about chocolate!  Many women learned 
to play Mah Jongg, and, of course, our annual spirituality 
retreat on Cape Cod was a great success.

With our final event, Donor Dinner, in May, we are 
looking forward to coming home in the fall.  Our sense of 
community is even stronger as so many members opened 
their homes for our events throughout the year.  At the 
end of our Passover Seders, we all said “Next year in 
Jerusalem!”  At the end of our amazing year, we say “Next 
year we will be home once again!”

2015-2016 In Review

The Year that Almost Wasn’t 
By Marty Goldberg, President

Intrigued by the title?  Our Diaspora year, nearly 
completed, almost never was – at least for Brotherhood.  
Our two main events of the year, the 10th Annual 
Brotherhood Retreat in October and the annual TBS Blood 
Drive in December, were in danger of being canceled due 
logistical issues.  However, in the true spirit of Brotherhood 
we were able to persevere!  After the room we booked for 
our Brotherhood Retreat was inadvertently given to another 
customer, our hosts were able to find other accommoda-
tions for us and our Retreat was a great success.  Then we 
learned that the room we had reserved for the TBS Blood 
Drive had been mistakenly assigned to a different group!  
Alan Novick, chair of the Blood Drive, pulled off a coup and 
we were able to use the Senior Center in Needham Heights, 
resulting in another very successful Blood Drive.

The rest of the year has been great, filled with High 
Holiday ushering, the annual Leroy Davis Sports breakfast, 
quarterly social events at Mandarin Cuisine and Yard 
House, not to mention our Brotherhood-Sisterhood 
progressive dinner and Artist in Residence program. 
We also celebrated our Marc Comras Award winner, the 
distinguished Paul Alpert.  Bookended by our President’s 
BBQ in June, our Brotherhood programs have resulted in 
a very successful and rewarding year.  We look forward to 
welcoming all Brothers next year at our new Temple home, 
and we can’t wait!  
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TBS Garden Club 
By Fawn Hurwitz, President

The Garden Club’s year in the 
“wilderness” has been a huge 
success. In addition to increasing our 
membership to 111 people, we have 
increased our overall participation. 

Many new members helped with Needham’s Art in Bloom, 
which drew in close to 2,800 visitors at the Needham 
Library. We also had outstanding programs that covered 
many diverse topics, from Ikebana (Japanese Floral 
Design) to Herbs to Dining with Flowers.

Not every committee gets to enjoy a 
field trip, but ours to Canyon Ranch in 
the Berkshires was a hit. Not only did 
we get a private tour of the grounds, a 
special cooking demo, and much more, 
but we got to pamper ourselves and 
relax. 

There is something for everyone in this 
club! You don’t need to be a master 
gardener or a floral designer to join. 
You can simply come and learn from 
the very talented and experienced 
members and presenters.

We have just begun planning exciting 
workshops and programs for next year.  Adding our 

touch to our new Temple home will be an amazing treat!

Three Score and More 
By Roberta Gerson and Ina Melen, Co-Chairs

If you can do the math, you’ll have fun with us. With over 
400 of us, you’re sure to find folks who share your 
interests. Yes, we provide programs and initiatives 
to create friendships among members age sixty and 
older.  

This past year saw outings to “The Rat Pack Musical” 
at the Reagle Theatre in Waltham followed by a 
pizza party in November, a trip to the movies and 
dinner in January, a wonderful Shabbat Kallah on 

“Judaism and Islam” with Rabbi Emeritus Rifat Sonsino in 
late April, and our annual spring trip to the Boston Pops in 
May. There’s more to come – like an architectural cruise of 
Boston Harbor followed by a pizza party in July. And, we 
are planning a “50s Sock Hop” in November and a showing 
of “Raise the Roof” on a Sunday afternoon in March.

Besides planning events and 
programs, we improved our 
Board’s effectiveness and 
governance. Ina Glasberg 
developed much needed 
guidelines for our organiza-
tion that are commensurate 
with our mission statement and goals. We will have 
more officers with defined responsibilities to ensure that we 
continue to offer our members engaging and fun activities.  

Please come to our events!! No dues, no fundraising; just 
pay for the event you attend.

If you are interested in helping us plan future events, please 
contact the new incoming 2016-2017 Co-Chairs Margie 
Glou (mglou@comcast.net or 781-444-0943) and Arline 
Aransky (arlineba@aol.com or 781-373-3479).

Continued on Page 12
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Families with Young Children: 
A Year in Review
By Ellen Dietrick,  
Director of Early Childhood 
Learning

We held over 500 classes and events and 
involved over 500 people this year!

We prayed, sang, and danced 
together. We believe in nurturing the 
spiritual selves of even the youngest children. 
From our packed sanctuary during our 
services for families with young children 
at Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur to our 
Friday night Tot Shabbat services to our 
family seder, there have been so many oppor-
tunities to join together in worship and prayer.

We celebrated! The outdoor Sukkot Block 
Party, attended by over 300, was also a chance 
to celebrate the groundbreaking of our new 
building. Just before Chanukah we created 
ceramic menorahs to use at home and on Tu 
B’Shevat we celebrated all the earth provides 
with planting and tree crafts. There is always 
something to celebrate at TBS! 

We helped others and the world. In 
February, over 40 of us gathered for a morning 
of community service projects: creating 
birthday cards and bags for the Needham 
Food Bank, making blankets for an animal 
shelter, and making lasagnas for families in 
the TBS community who are experiencing 
illness. Children also designed their own 
tzedakah boxes to continue helping others at 
home. In April over 75 of us created Shabbat 
baskets to deliver to members of the TBS 
community as part of the Temple-wide Tikkun 
Olam Day.

We cooked! Challah 
braiding, latke tasting, ha-
mentaschen baking, charoset 
making… cooking and eating 
are powerful learning op-
portunities for our youngest 
community members and we 
filled the year with many Jewish 

food experiences.

We supported each other and 
learned together. Dawn Ellis and 
Liz Berkman, our Child Development 
and Parenting Specialists, taught 
classes for every age and interest 

level. From creating support networks 
of women giving birth for the first time 
to art classes filled with creative young 

minds, our Bumps, Babies 
and Beyond program served 
hundreds of families this year.

Our weekly e-newsletters 
reach over 900 parents with 
young children. To join the 
list go to http://eepurl.com/
Z42Gj. 
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The children in kindergarten and 1st grade spent the year learning 
about Jewish time and space.  Their main focus was on holidays, 
Shabbat, and the land of Israel.  They created a beautiful calendar 
that includes photos, holiday stories, recipes, and more!

The children in 2nd and 3rd grade spent the year learning the 
family stories in Genesis, the first book of the Torah, and how the 
Torah calls on us to care for others.  The children spent several 
weeks on each story, examining it from different angles, and 
learning to retell it themselves.  They also had an opportunity to 
work with Josh Winer, an incredible local artist-educator, who 
gathered the children’s images 
and ideas about the story and 
helped us create a huge mural for 
the stairwell of our new building.  
The mural will bring these stories 
and the core value of Torah to life 
within our walls.

“It is so nice to see and 
hear the children thinking, 
discussing and concluding 
on what THEY think and 
how they feel regarding the 
stories that are told. What a 
wonderful challenge and engagement you have created 
for them. I think the new TBS slogan should be: ‘This 
isn’t your father’s Hebrew school.’” 
-Parent of a 2nd and 3rd grader

The children in 4th and 5th grade spent the year learning about 
prayer and created a new siddur (prayer book).  The new siddur 
is called T’filoteinu: Our Prayers and will be used by our Mayim 
children during their weekly t’filah (prayer gatherings) for the 
next few years.  We are so proud of their hard work, their learning, 
and the beautiful results!

“One thing I liked about making the siddur is that we 
got to express our creativity. We got to make and design 
paintings the way we wanted to. I doubt that every 
Hebrew school provides that experience!” 
-Liza G, 5th grader

 “I am proud of what I contributed to the new Mayim siddur, 
because it will be used for years in the future.” 
-Andrew B, 5th grader

“I liked how we got to create the siddur with a group. I am proud 
of the beautiful paintings that we made. I learned that if you 
work hard on something, it will look beautiful.” 
-Julia S, 4th grader

 

A Wonderful Year in Mayim (Grades K-5) 
By Rachel Happel, Director of K-12 Learning

EDUCATION
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Becky and Brian Rolnick-Fox,  
Parents of Jonah and Gideon

TBS is special in so many ways, but one of them is how the 
educators and staff nourish the Jewish souls of our two boys - Jo-
nah (Etzim 3-4 Year Old Class) and Gideon (Levana 2-3 Year Old 
Class).  The boys constantly bring home rituals to add to our own 
traditions.  Gideon - who loved eating Jonah’s challah last year 
before entering preschool himself - now bursts with joy and pride 
when we place the challah he makes at TBS on the table every 
Friday night.  And, on a Shabbat not long ago, Jonah stopped us 
after we lit the candles:  “Before we say the blessings, I want to 
share the light.”  He proceeded to cup his hands and give light to 
each person at the table before taking some for himself - a ritual 
he learned at school.  Thank you, TBS, for caring for our children 
so deeply, and for giving us lasting memories and beautiful rituals 
that have become a part of our own family traditions.

Florence Battis, Grandmother of  
Rocky and Gersh

I spent a lot of time in Quaker meeting this morning thinking 
about Gersh and Rocky and their experiences at nursery school, 
prompted by ministry a week ago about the importance of joy in 
worship.  What I thought was how carefully TBS is teaching Gersh 
and Rocky and their friends to find happiness in their Jewish 
traditions, whether it’s sitting all in a row and marvelling at the 
Torah scroll unrolled across all those little laps (and we are careful 
not to touch the writing!) or acting out the story of Esther or 
Passover, where I can see that, in both cases, they are being taught 
to recognize the suffering but celebrate the deliverance.  What a 
gift.

Jaime and Ari Wexler,  
Parents of Jesse, Joely, and Jack

I love how Jesse sings himself to bed at night with a roaring 
version of “let my people go” or I’ll catch him in the rear view 
mirror doing the hand motions to Shir Hallelu, mouthing the 

What Makes the TBS Children’s Center So Special?

SPOTLIGHT
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Jeff and Debbie Buchbinder,  
Parents of Hillary and Emily

 
We are very thankful to be part of such a warm and welcoming 
community in Needham and most especially at TBS.

Emily and Mike Margolis,  
Parents of Jack and Teddy

 
When it came time for Jack to start preschool, TBS was a natural 
choice as Emily had gone there herself as a child as had her older 
brother.  We look forward to sending Teddy to TBS in a few short 
years as well.

Marlene Greenstein, Site Director
My “temporary” office is right by the 
children’s bathroom.  Children pass my office 
all the time and we have impromptu chats as 
they come and go.  Recently a child asked me 
if I was going to work at Temple Beth Shalom 
Children’s Center “forever.”  I told him that 
“forever” is a really long time but I hope I will 
be around for a while because I love the 
school.  I then asked why he wanted to know, 

to which he replied, “If you’re not here, who will watch us go to the 
bathroom every day!”  In the eyes of this child, I provided a sense 
of dependability, support, and friendship.  As I reflected on this 

words.  A simple thank you note we received from the Temple 
office turned into a re-enactment of a regal speech, addressing 
friends in class by first and last names followed by “thank you.”  
Jesse’s siblings refer to him as “the family Rabbi,” always willing 
to retell a religious tradition, always armed with a handmade 
challah, and totally willing to sing a solo of any holiday song.  His 
bucket is over-flowing. I could go on forever - he just oozes the 
love for his friends, teachers and Judaism!

Jenn Scheck Kahn and Brian Kahn,  
Parents of Naomi and Eli

TBS is truly a second home for us and our children, particularly 
for Naomi, who joined the Children’s Center last year in Etzim, is 
now a proud member of Ruach, and just asked if we could have 
her next birthday party at TBS.  At drop-off last year, the child 
you could hear crying from our car was Eli, desperate to gain 
admittance to TBSCC, and this year, he delights in carrying HIS 
backpack to HIS class, crying far less often.  We are grateful that 
our children’s first experience of Judaism is rooted in the rich 
confidence building and joyful “wonder” years at TBS.

Carol Walsh, Teacher of  
Etzim 3-4 Year Old Class

I have really enjoyed and appreciated the 
Jewish tradition of Shabbat.  At the 
beginning of the school year I attended my 
first-ever Friday morning Shabbat service in 
the sanctuary.  I was so moved by my feelings 
of community and joy.  The beautiful songs 
brought tears to my eyes.  Oftentimes, after 
Shabbat I go home humming and singing the 

songs all weekend.  I know that I am not alone with this as I hear 
the children humming or singing the songs that were just sung 
earlier in the day.  It’s a calming and peaceful start to a weekend 
filled with family and love.  Temple Beth Shalom is truly a unique 
learning experience for both children and adults.
 

SPOTLIGHT (CONTINUED)
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TBS is such a positive warm, happy place to work.  I feel fortunate 
to be part of such a wonderful community!

David and Dara Grossman,  
Parents of Ian and Jared

Temple Beth Shalom Children’s Center is a nurturing and 
enriching environment.  The tight-knit community is warm 
and welcoming and the dedicated teachers are top-notch.  The 
curriculum has introduced my children to the joys of Jewish life 
and has set the foundation for them to be curious learners who 
take care of themselves, each other and the world around them.  
We feel blessed to be a part of such a vibrant community.

Maria Gonzalez Griffith,  
Teacher of Ruach 4-5 Year Old Class

For me a special moment was watching 
how excited the children were when 
they remember to bring in coins from 
home to donate to tzedakah.  I love how 
we make tzedakah part of our daily 
thought process during the school day 
and not just on Fridays in preparation 
for Shabbat.  As Rabbi Todd taught me, 
we are called to give every day to those 

in need.  This sense of giving back is what I love and what makes 
TBS special.  Together with the children, we are looking into 
organizations that might benefit from all we have collected this 
year.  In the fall the children cooked dinner for a TBS member 
who broke her leg and another who was ill.  The children and their 
parents were so excited to participate.  Just before Purim the 
children designed mishloach manot, Purim gift baskets, to deliver 
to the residents at Newbridge.  This is what I love about TBS!  It’s 
just a loving, giving community!  I love the Jewish values of taking 
care of others and ourselves.  We are called to action and it is done 
in such a child centered way.  Our children are blessed indeed.

SPOTLIGHT (CONTINUED)

sweet exchange, I realized these qualities mirrored some of the 
goals I set for myself for my first year at TBSCC. 

Before coming to TBSCC, I worked at another preschool for 
twenty-nine years.  During my time there building a community 
with my families was always a priority; however, it was short-
lived.  Families would be part of our community for only three 
or four years, and then they were on their way.  Now that I have 
been at TBSCC, I have a whole new perspective about the meaning 
of community.  Having a preschool that is part of a congregation 
allows the children and their families to build “life-long” relation-
ships.  People may come to TBSCC for the programs – or our new 
building – but it will be the “relationships” they build that will 
make them want to stay.

I am so honored to be part of this rich early childhood program.  
Ellen’s leadership and the wonderful TBSCC teachers have created 
an incredible child-centered program within a caring Jewish 
community.  I’m looking forward to many more years building 
relationships with the children, TBS community, and faculty.

Tamara Kremer Mecabell & Francisco Quitana, 
Parents of Tomas and Lucia

   
We miss our family and that is why it was important for us to join 
a welcoming community like the one in TBS.  We are very glad 
that we joined last year and we try to participate in the events as 
much as we can. 

Lauri Cohen,  
Teacher of Adamah 3-4 Year Old Class

One of the many things I appreciate about 
working at Temple Beth Shalom is when 
personal challenges have come my way in 
life.  TBS has given me and my family 
endless support, advice, and guidance that 
has helped me both personally and 
professionally!  I am eternally grateful!  



17www.tbsneedham.org



18 www.tbsneedham.org

One Day on a Shabbat Hike...
Photos by Alan Novick, May 14, 2016, Wilson Mountain Preserve
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RABBI PERLMAN’S DISCRETIONARY FUND
 
DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Arlene Slasby & Family	 Rabbi Perlman for all his support &  
	    kindness
Carole & Henry Mittelman	 Rabbi Perlman’s kindness & support
	    during our period of mourning
Jerry T. Sherman	 Jerry Bruder
Julie & Marty Goldberg	 Rabbi Jay for his compassion, support, &
	    for officiating at my father, Louis
	    Goldberg’s, funeral
Sherri & David Noon	 Rabbi Jay at Scarlett Zweig’s baby 
	    Naming
Stew, Lisa, Zach & Jonah	 Rabbi Jay for helping to make Jonah’s 
   Taub	    Bar Mitzvah a wonderful & memorable
	    day & journey
Elissa & Jason Rosenfelt	 Rabbi Perlman helping Emma prepare
	    for her Bat Mitzvah
  		
DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Jerry T. Sherman		  Liana’s participation in Cinderella
				  
DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Carole & Henry Mittelman	 Edward Gottlieb
Henry & Carole Mittelman	 Albert Mittelman
Stuart Schneller		  Wendy Schneller
Elsa Reiss & Family		  Benjamin Reiss
Steven & Malerie Singer	 Robert Singer
Aimee Stone		  Marcia Terban
Harvey Leavitt		  Mollie Ann Leavitt
Richard Moody		  Barbara Moody
Barry Freid		  William “Bill” Freid
Sandra Schneider		  Robert Schneider
Anne Riskin		  Karen Goldberg
Amy Helfer		  Doris Kameros
Ralph & Ina Melen		  Marion Melen Fast
Ruth & Norman Stavisky	 Arnold Bramson
Joanne, Jason, Wendy, 	 Andrew Joshua Kahalas
   Jeremy & Jennifer Kahalas
Civianne & Eric Bloch	 Karen Goldberg
Linda Schreider		  Rose Friedman
Harvey Katz		  Solomon Katz
Elsa Reiss			  Esther Needle
	

RABBI MARKLEY’S DISCRETIONARY FUND

DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Stew, Lisa, Zach & Jonah	 Rabbi Todd for helping to make Jonah’s 
   Taub	    Bar Mitzvah a wonderful & memorable
	    day & journey
Elissa & Jason Rosenfelt	 Rabbi Markley helping Emma prepare
	    for her Bat Mitzvah

Eric & Terry Luskin	 Rabbi Markley at the celebration of Kate
	    & Brian’s wedding
Edie & Art Luskin	 Rabbi Markley at the celebration of Kate
	    & Brian’s wedding
			 
DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Jerry T. Sherman		  The birth of Dylan Brett Yanofsky
Beverlee & Richard Bookman	 Purim
The Winn Family		  Purim
The Small Family		  Purim
TBS Thursday 6th Grade	 Purim
   Students
Jerry & Lucille Sands	 TBS Youth programs
			 
DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Aimee Stone		  Marcia Terban
Henry & Carole Mittelman	 Albert Mittelman
Suzy Tobin		  Lawrence Laskey
Jacob Nikom		  Ginda Ilyutovich
Alla Epsteyn		  Lev Epshteyn
Martin Goldsmith		  Roberta Cocchi

Linda & Dave Hill		  Sara Riseman
David & Jackie Waller	 Sara Riseman
Jean & Joe Sands		  Sara Riseman
Chris & George Markley	 Sara Riseman
The Fried Family		  Sara Riseman
Ina & Ron Glasberg		 Sara Riseman
Betty & Peter Shapiro	 Sara Riseman
Layne & Jeff Lepes		  Sara Riseman
Serena & Arnie Sher		 Sara Riseman
Carole & Henry Mittelman	 Sara Riseman

RABBI LENKE’S DISCRETIONARY FUND

DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Stew, Lisa, Zach & Jonah	 Rabbi Lenke for helping to make Jonah’s 
   Taub	    Bar Mitzvah a wonderful & memorable
	    day & journey
Elissa & Jason Rosenfelt	 Rabbi Lenke helping Emma prepare for 
	    her Bat Mitzvah
TBS Sisterhood Women’s	 Rabbi Lenke & Emily Perlman for leading 
   Seder Committee	    a lovely Women’s Seder
			 
DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Jerry T. Sherman		  Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the 
			      Rabbinate

DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Aimee Stone		  Marcia Terban
Nick Breitstein		  Florence Breitstein
	

CANTOR JONAS’ DISCRETIONARY FUND
			 
DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Stew, Lisa, Zach & Jonah 	 Cantor Jonas for helping to make 
   Taub	    Jonah’s Bar Mitzvah a wonderful &
	    memorable day & journey		     

DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Jerry T. Sherman		  Dr. Mark Haberman’s 30th anniversary as 	
		     	    member of the Tanglewood Festival 
			      Chorus 

DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Jerry T. Sherman		  Frank R. Sherman 
	    	

THE CHESED FUND 

DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Shelley & Gary Goldman	 The Chesed Committee for healing  
	    wishes & support of Gary
Shelley & Gary Goldman	 Alan Novick’s help at Truly Yogurt

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
Beverlee & Richard Bookman	 Paul Alpert receiving the Marc Comras 
	    Award
Margie & Alan Glou	 Helaine & Joe Yanofsky becoming  
	    grandparents & Jill Yanofsky giving 
	    birth to Dylan
Jon & Deborah Halpert	 Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the 
	    Rabbinate
			   		
DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Roz & Neil Kushner		 William Kushner
Nelson Hammer & Family	 Gertrude Hammer
Jean & David Gumpert	 Greta Sulzberger
Harold Gershman		  Bernard Weiner
Judy Gordon & Shari 	 Louis Goldberg
   Hirschfeld
Margie & Alan Glou		 Sara Riseman
Vivian Marson		  Joseph Aarons

CONTRIBUTIONS THE MINIMUM DONATION FOR CONTRIBUTIONS TO BE LISTED IN THE SCROLL IS $18.00.
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Lauren & Jeff Greenstein	 Sara Riseman
Joseph Miller & Linda	 Frances Saltzberg
   Germaine Miller
Allyson & Steven Van Dam	 Robert Polen

RICHARD TODD SACKS 
JEWISH LIFELONG LEARNING FUND

DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Phyllis Brick		  Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the  
		   	    Rabbinate
Marlene & Jerry Schultz	 Rabbi Rifat Sonsino’s 50 years in the 
			      Rabbinate
Cynthia B. Shulman		 Rabbi Rifat Sonsino’s 50 years in the 
			      Rabbinate

DONOR			  SPEEDY RECOVERY
Ralph & Ina Melen		  Fred Sosinov
Layne & Jeff Lepes		  Alan Novick

DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Jeffrey Lepes		  Morris Lepes
Marlene & Jerry Schultz	 Sol Schultz
Merle Levenbaum		  Paul Chernov
Marlene & Jerry Schultz	 Norman Greenfield
Ralph & Ina Melen		  Marion M. Fast

LIBRARY FUND

DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
Marilyn & Bob Brooks	 Rabbi Sonsino’s 50th year as a Rabbi
		  	 		
DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
The Bailit Family	 Library Fund
Richard Epstein	 Theodore Epstein
Irving Baker	 Jennie Baker

MUSIC FUND

DONOR			  IN APPRECIATION OF
TBS Sisterhood Women’s	 Emily Perlman & Rabbi Lenke leading a
   Seder Committee		    lovely Women’s Seder
	 	 		
DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Harvey Swack	 Lois Swack
Sandra Schneider	 Ann Simon
Jeffrey Samet	 Peggy Aron Samet Fine

AMY SANKER KAPPEL MEMORIAL FUND

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Sheila Aliber	 Lenore Drabkin
Richard Klein	 Josephine Klein
Jerry T. Sherman	 Sara Riseman
Carole & Henry Mittelman	 Vera Sanker
	

NED SALTZBERG MEMORIAL FUND

	
DONOR 	 IN MEMORY OF
Edward Faneuil	 Philip Faneuil
	

PATTI & LOUIS GROSSMAN 
EDUCATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP FUND

	 	    	
DONOR 	 IN MEMORY OF
Andrew Gassman	 Lester S. Gassman
Robert Smith	 Sadie Smith
Michael Nash	 Estelle Nash 

Paula Rosen		  Florence Basner
Cappy & Susan Goldberg	 Libby Goldberg
Jon Halpert		  Ruth A. Halpert
Beverlee & Richard Bookman	 Sara Riseman
Mildred Cohen		  Joseph Blum
Pamela Fisher		  Wallace Salshutz
Harold Gershman		  Abraham Gershman
Sandra & Steve Shusterman	 William “Billy” Cohen
Margie & Alan Glou		 Michael Lourie
Joan Berman		  Isaac Berman

CHILDREN’S CENTER FUND

DONOR			  IN HONOR OF
George & Chris Markley	 Children’s Center

DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Sherri Noon		  Manuel Young
							     

EDUCATION FUND
	
DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Stew, Lisa, Zach & Jonah	 Sheira Rosenfield for helping to make 
   Taub	    Jonah’s Bar Mitzvah a wonderful & 	    
			      memorable day & journey
Elissa & Jason Rosenfelt	 Sheira Rosenfield & Rabbi Jordi Schuster
			      Battis helping Emma prepare for her
			      Bat Mitzvah

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
Robert Sherman	 Dr. Samuel Behar
Jean & Joe Sands	 Kris DeGraw Danna
Joan & Mel Schnall	 Dave Hill, our son-in-law, on his
	    special birthday
Inge Rothschild	 Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the 
	    Rabbinate
		
DONOR 	 IN MEMORY OF
Terri & Steve Snyder	 Ida Baker
The Berez Family	 Ernest s. Berez
Robert sadler	 Emil Sadler

ENDOWMENT FUND

DONOR			  IN MEMORY OF
Roger Landay		  Martin M. Landay
Myrna Landay		  Betty A. Katz

FELDMAN COMMUMITY OUTREACH FUND

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
David & Sydney Feldman	 Laura Stonberg Gray

GENERAL FUND
	
DONOR	 IN APPRECIATION OF
Julie & Marty Goldberg	 Stephen Staum for his support, 
	    friendship & for leading Minyan
	    services after the passing of my 
	    father, Louis Goldberg

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
Robert & Alyce Sadler	 Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the
	    Rabbinate
Lauren & Jeff Greenstein	 Sydney Resnick becoming a Bat Mitzvah
Joseph Miller & Linda 	 Rabbi Sonsino’s 50 years in the
   Germaine Miller	    Rabbinate

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Leslie Kalish	 Lucille Kline Kalish
Samuel Behar	 Barbara Behar
Jon & Becky Shusterman	 Bob Polen
Sheila Bogan	 Karen Goldberg
Linda & Dave Hill	 Barbara White
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YIZKOR ELOHIM  
We extend our sympathy to...

Greg White, Alex and JJ on the passing of their mother and 
grandmother, Barbara White

Aaron Goldberg on the passing of his wife, Karen Goldberg 

Shelly and Ruth Bramson on the passing of their brother, 
Arnold Bramson

Dana Kappel on the passing of her grandmother, Vera Sanker

Barry and Wendy Wilensky, Rachel and Adam on the passing of 
their father and grandfather, Sam Wilensky

 Beverly Gottlieb on the passing of her sister,  
Rochelle “Ro” Gottlieb

Marcy and Mark Shneyder, Talia, Tobin and Tabitha on the passing 
of their father and grandfather, Richard E. Blumsack

 Linda Lourie, Leslie Lourie, Mykah and Gracyn on the passing of 
their son, husband and father, Michael Lourie

 Abbe Young Andrew and Lita, Betsy and David, and Marji Carina 
and Niki, Jason and Alexander, and Daniel and Joseph on the 

passing of their husband, father and grandfather,  
Jerold “Jerry” Young

PRAYERBOOK FUND

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
David & Paula Schatz	 Lillian & Samuel Schatz
Eric & Nancy Ostroff	 Nancie Ostroff 

SANCTUARY FLOWER FUND

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
The Herman Family	 Sofia Herman becoming a Bat Mitzvah
The Mesnik Family	 Talia Mesnik becoming a Bat Mitzvah
The Haviland Family	 Sean Haviland becoming a Bar Mitzvah
The Blumenstein Family	 Eli Blumenstein becoming a Bar Mitzvah
The Reed/Greendlinger	 Serena Reed becoming a Bat Mitzvah
   Family
The Farber Family	 Jacob Farber becoming a Bar Mitzvah
	
DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Jaynie Martin	 Karen Goldberg
Vivian Marson	 Arlene R. Kahn

 
SISTERHOOD ONEG FUND

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
The Herman Family	 Sofia Herman becoming a Bat Mitzvah
The Mesnik Family	 Talia Mesnik becoming a Bat Mitzvah
The Haviland Family	 Sean Haviland becoming a Bar Mitzvah
The Blumenstein Family	 Eli Blumenstein becoming a Bar Mitzvah
The Reed/Greendlinger	 Serena Reed becoming a Bat Mitzvah
   Family
The Farber Family	 Jacob Farber becoming a Bar Mitzvah
Terri & Steve Snyder	 Samantha & Justin’s Aufruf
Jerry T. Sherman	 Kris DeGraw Danna 

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Alice Fastov	 Minerva Posses 

SOCIAL ACTION FUND

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
Layne & Jeff Lepes	 Ethan Davis’ engagement to Sarah
Nancy & Monty Krieger	 Susan Brisk
		     

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
David & Paula Schatz	 Robert Schatz
Louise & William Carmen	 Sadie M. Aronson
Gary Goldman & Family	 Shirley Goldman
Susan Sloane Sherman	 Harold Sloane
Sara Smith	 Sylvia Aptheker
	

TORAH AND SANCTUARY FUND

DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Myra Barsky	 Freda Barsky
Jerry T. Sherman	 Karen Goldberg
Barbara May	 Michael Lourie

YOUTH FUND

DONOR	 IN HONOR OF
Linda & Les Yampolsky	 Sydney Resnick becoming a Bat Mitzvah
			      
DONOR	 IN MEMORY OF
Raisa Bezverkhny	 Golda Pishnova

Please join the TBS community for 
Minyan

Monday and Thursday at 7:00 AM
Sunday through Thursday at 6:45 PM

at 670 Highland Avenue
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YAHRZEITS
JUNE 3

Sophie Aliber Court
Gerald Aransky
Edward Berman

Max Cohen
Murray Cohen
Gladys Distler
Marilyn Gilbert
Louis Golden
Edith Gordon

Howard Grayson
Shirley Saks Greenberg

Grace Karlin
Avrum Labe Katcher

Edith Kranson
Paul M. Lederman

Gerald Lewis
Sylvia E. Newman

Lee Rosen
Mollie Rosenberg
Louis Rosenfield
Clara Sagansky
Glenn Schneider

Esther Seidler
Morris Shapiro
Sumner Sharff
Sheila C. Sheer

Marvin S. Shufro
Jack Small

Elinor Strasnick
June Teplitz

Betty Tishman
Ruth Wallack

Herman Joseph Yogel
Rose Riesman Young

Shirley Zaval
 

JUNE 10
Joseph Berg

Charlotte Chaffin
James Cipriano
Irving Copeland
Harry Finkelstein

Manuel “Manny” Flicop
Mildred Fox

Alan Goldfine
Arliene Goodman
Kivi K. Grebber

Elizabeth Harrington
Ed Hirsch

Marilyn D. Isenberg
Ceil Keller

Sylvia Crocker Kravitz
Bernard Lefrak
Karl Lehmann

Haya Linde
Jack Lubotsky
Eunice Magill
Sarah Ostroff

Samuel Z. Rosen
Lewis S. Rubin

Richard Todd Sacks
Ilse B. Sadler

Leonard Schlesinger
Irving I. Serwer

Leo Shafer
Richard Silver

Blanche Skolnick
David Tanner
Rose Victor

Esther Weiner

 
JUNE 17

Geraldine Bailen
Samuel Baker
Edward Barkin
William Basner

Lisa Beth Carmusin
Golda Dockser

Sayde Rubin Dodd
Eva Drevitch

Robert Effenson
Golda Elbein

H. William Fink
Irving Fried

Barbara M. Ginsburg
Richard Higgins

Roberta Keselman
Raymond Kordas

Morris Levine
Stanley Marram

Albert Michelson
Ruth Neiterman

Morris Nissenbaum
Abraham “Jim” Reisner

Bessie Rodman
Anne Rosenblum
Edith Rosenblum

Isadore Rosenblum
Norman Sable

Mary Marx Sacks
Melvin Sacks
Kate Shapiro

Richard “Dick” Sherman
Gillian Tara Shor

Arnold Smith
George Sodowich
Myron H. Stanton

Martin Steir
David Sterneck

John Jonas Ullian
Esther Van Dam
Harry Waxman

Harry Wein
Rita Weitzen

Lillian Wiener
Harry L. Williams

Louis Williams
 

JUNE 24
Arnold I. Aronson

Neal Coffman
Rose Crane
Jacob Davis
Leroy Davis

Samuel Fisher
Reubin W. Fishman

Tom Fleckner
Milton M. Frisch

Joseph “Joe” Furman
Kenneth Gordon

Ann Grayson
Nathaniel Gribin

Charlotte Grodberg
Gerald Gura

Jacob Hurovitz
Max Jacobs

Murray Levin
Rose Rebecca Levy
Abraham Mindich

Etta Mindich
Helen Neumann

Sylvia Newman
Carl W. Pike

Sophie Povich
Marvin Sadik

Isidore Schenkman
Donald Schulman

Rose Shapiro
Adele Steckler
Louise Tarlin

Sylvia Thompson
Mortimer Weiss

  
JULY 1

Mollie Becker
Leon Bier
Boris Brier

Charles Carp
Max Coffman
Mary Cotsonas
Judith Cutter

Morton D. Fisch
Robert Fox

Marian Gerber
Samuel Gitelman
Sidney H. Goff

Norton Goldstein
Gertrude Kahn
William Katz
Esther Levine
Anna Marshak
Hilda Mesnick
Anita Novick

Anne Perlmutter
William Popper
Fran Radovsky
Irene Richmond
Jerome Rolnick
Etta Rudofsky

Elizabeth Sacks
Bertha Shulman
Anne K. Spector
Irving Spellman
Doralee Stager

Doris Wohlgethan
 

JULY 8
Charlotte Appleton

Charlotte Brier
Frances Chudnofsky

Meyer Crocker
Burton Epstein
Estelle Epstein

Alan R. Feldman
Elsie E. Ginn

Hyman J. Glasberg
Linda Goldman Lindstrom

Eli Goldsmith
Isadore Halzel
Richard Jaffe
Rosalyn Katz
Bert Kellem

Harry Lampert
Morris Leventhal
Vivian Levinson
Rene Leviticus
Bessie Liansky
Bernice Nadler

Ruth Pack
Harvey Rodman

Bella Rosen
Aaron D. Royal

Selma Scher
Allan Seidenberg
Gertrude Shwom

Melvin Silverstein
Frank Simon

Carole G. Solomon
Samuel Tobin

 
JULY 15

Irving Banner
Louis V. Becker

Hanka Spector Burstein
Michael M. Edelstein

Barbara Fish
Florence Gassman
Murielle Gerard
Harry Gershman
Nathan Gerson

Joseph Goldberg
Ruth Gordon

Samuel Leppo
Janet Lewis
Carl Lifland

Libbie Mekelburg
Harvey Pleskow
Charles Reisman
Mark Rosenfeld

Arthur I. Sandberg
Bernard Schertzer

Edna Siegel
Samuel Simons

Ruth Steiner
Gerald Stoll

Robert Stoller
Joseph Weinberg

Jerold Scott Weisberg
Ethel Wiener

 
JULY 22

Estelle Abrams
Isadore Bailit
Louis Barkin
Jennie Berg
Sidney Blatt

Edward Bloom
Herman Carp
Shirley Casper
Rita Feinstein
Hyman Fine

Aaron Germaine
Vicki Gillman

Matthew Goldklang
Amanda Greiff

Sidney S. Kaplan
Dorothy Kappel
Frances Kushner

Ida Lederman
Harry Lewis

Harold Narcus
Sylvia Perlman
Jessie Pributsky

Rose Reiss
Archie Riskin
Ruth S. Rosen

Shelley Rotman
Hyman Sherman
Betty Solinsky
Paul Trompeter
Jeanne Willis

 

JULY 29
Marian Olderman Acker

Pauline Askinas
Max Berkowitz
Arthur Binder
George Brick

Maurice Cutler
Dorothy Ellis

Florence Germaine
Lillian Gershman

Allen Getman
Theodore Goldberg

Louis Gumpert
Donald M. Jacobs
Paul S. Jacobson

Gerald Kaiser
Jeffrey Kameros
Allen J. Kaplan

Mary Phillips Levin
Ben Levine

Anna Livingston
Louis Loupovitz

Carl A. Nesselroth
Minnie Order
Howard Oshry
Max Pearlman

Rhoda Pearlman
Isabelle Boodman Pollack

Jonathan Shadovitz
Sandra J. Shapiro

Ezra Sherman
Bella Silverstein

Leslie Straus
Ida Rita Timmerman

 
AUGUST 5

Michael Atkind
Howard Block
David Bycoff
Nettie Canal

Harry Channen
Miriam Dubuque

Ralph Duchin
Michael Steven Epstein

Jack Glou
Mitchell Goldman
Gertrude Gralnik

Adele Green
Arnold L. Kahn

Peter Karp
Isaak Khayter

Louis Krugman
Mort Mandel

William Milesky
Morris J. Newman
Samuel Raichelson

Robert Reeves
Solomon Rose

Anne Rosenfeld
George Rosenfeld
Jerome G. Sacks

Samuel Sands
Martin J. Shufro
Joshua Simons

Rose Sparr
David Stanger
Joseph Stern
Morris Stern

Sumner White
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AUGUST 12
Gary Allman
Evelyn Bier

Revekka Birbrayer
Lillian Bor

Frieda Steinberg Brisk
Harry Cohen

Melvin A. Cohen
Samuel J. Davis

Matthew Faberman
Philip Finn

Minnie Forman
Herman Fox
Sarah Goff

Murray Gordon
Rose Greenberg Lifland

Ethel Hurovitz
Dorothy Kalikow

Paula Lerner
Julius Lieb

Elena Maidin
Shlema Pishnov
Samuel Raskind

Morris Samuel Riskind
Ernest H. Robinson
Kenneth Rosenthal

Celia Rubin
Shirley Segal

Marty Seligman
Chester J. Shapiro
Margaret Shapiro

Frances Silverstein
Philip Stutman

Alvin C. Tamkin
Marina Yampolsky

Jay Zeiger
 

AUGUST 19
Ida Baker

Anna Barkin
Simeon Joseph Bogin

Joe Burstein
Samuel Byer
Lilyan Cohen

Marc A. Comras
Anne Cushner

Ellen Davis
Robert S. Fastov
Arlyne G. Fine
Ethyl Fishman

Jennie Rom Gerson
Meyer Gordon
Doris Green

Barry Greenfield
Sylvia K. Grossman

Miriam Jacobs
Eleanor Kales Giller

Andrew Katz
Allan M. Kaufman

Harry Klein
Robert Krangel
Sheldon Landau

James W. Mavor Jr.
David Meisel
Ruth Nieman

Leo Patenaude
Charles Pributsky

Pamela Reeves
Morris Reiser

Hana M. Rosskam

Herbert L. Scheibel
Marilyn Schlesinger
Leonard Schneller

Roger Seltzer
Eleanor E. Silverman
Miriam R. Silverman

Ida Gass Ullian
Benjamin Witkin

 
AUGUST 26

Philip A. Abrams
Sydney Berg

Ray Wolf Berkowitz
Allen Chansky

Rebecca “Rae” Finestone
Beatrice Gottlieb
Murray Hammer
Robert D. Hertz

Bertha Hirschfield
Jacob Edwin Jacobson

Shirley Kahn
Lottie B. Karp
Rubin Katcher
George Katz

Charles Keone
Joseph Levin
Rhoda Lewin

Blanche Lichtman
Rose Mittelman

Bernard Peljovich
Rose Pressman
Gladys Reisman
Harry Saltzberg
Bruce Schneider
Leon Shulman
Hyman Siegel

Myron Paul Silverstein
Ruth Dorner Snyder

William Steir
Moshe Tamir

Joseph Traylor
Esther Trompeter

Eugene Wein
Claire Sylvia White

Paul Wynn
Seymour Zablatskty

 
 

 

TBS Rising...
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Truly Yogurt & Ice Cream
We offer delicious ice cream, frozen yogurt  

and soft serve.

 
35 Grove Street, Wellesley

781-239-1356
www.trulyyogurt.com

“2015 Best of Wellesley”
Wellesley Townsman
Gary Goldman, Owner

PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS

$3 off 
Any Product 
or Service 

(Reg.$16.95 or more) 

NEEDHAM
1299 Highland Ave   

781-455-9990 

120 Highland Ave 
781–444-4346 

Offer valid only at participating locations with minimum purchase of $16.95.  Not valid 
with any other offer.  No cash value.  Coupon cannot be duplicated. One coupon valid per 
customer.  Present coupon prior to payment.  © 2015 Supercuts, Inc. Printed USA.         
Expires  07/31/16.                    L68 

Serving the Needham Community 
for over 20 years 

Serving Needham with over
57 years of REALTOR experience.

Harriet Lieb: (617) 966-8802
Jeff Lieb:  (617) 966-8800
Instant Cell Phone Access:

Needham, MA 02492 • (781) 449-3200
jefflieb@realtor.com • harrietlieb@realtor.com
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#1 in Real Estate Sales  
in Needham for 2011-2014 

Whether Buying or Selling, 

We Provide Professionalism,  Responsiveness 

And Unsurpassed Results 

Noah Pearlstein 
781.603.6317 

Lisa Pearlstein 
781.603.6472 

CENTURY 21 Commonwealth 
592 Washington Street 
Wellesley, MA 02482 
www.CommonMoves.com 

 

Pediatric, Orthodontic & Adult
Dental Specialists

ChestnutDental.com
Needham: 87 Chestnut Street 781-444-6650
Franklin: 38 Pond Street 508-520-6660
Dental Directors: Dr. Jon Shusterman & Dr. Amy Regen

24 Hour Emergency Call Coverage

PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS
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PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS

617-365-1870                                   617-965-4822

Sandy Presser
Personalized Weight Loss

sipresser@aol.com

sandypresserweightloss.com

 

SHARON MEMORIAL 
PARK

Heritage - Tradition - Community

Chapel available
for indoor funeral services

Pre-need planning - Interfaith sections available

781-828-7216
  www.sharonmemorial.com

Award winning office for 
excellence in Sales & Service

for 11 consecutive years
Call us for a free home evaluation and marketing plan.

If you’re thinking about buying or selling, call BHHS 
Town and Country and discover the difference!

781-444-1234     www.bhhstownandcountry.com
1089 Great Plain Ave. Needham, MA  02492

Jill
Finkelstein

Jane
Migdol

Michael
Cohen

Lauren
Baum

Leslee
Winston

Proudly serving Needham and its surrounding communities.

Let us help you with all of your real estate needs!

Come by TBS’s NEW 
Starting Monday, December 15 at 6:45 p.m., the TBS community will be offering a new 
nightly minyan on Monday – Thursday evenings, with an additional service Sunday 
morning at 8:45 a.m.

This special service is for everyone!  Come to be with friends (and make new ones!), 
while also helping others who are looking for minyan - a warm and welcoming 
community of prayer.

The commitment is small (only 30 minutes a night for as many nights as you can join 
us) but your presence will make a world of difference!

ALL are welcome!

For more information about our new evening minyan and to sign up 
for dates to participate, go to: http://bit.ly/tbs-pm-minyan

If you have any questions, please contact Steve Peljovich at steven.peljovich@gmail.com

Hope to see you there!

DO YOU:
• Need to say Kaddish?

• Want to offer a prayer for healing for a friend or loved one?

• Need some time away from home to reflect and be with friends?

• Want to do a mitzvah?

EVENING MINYAN!See details on Page 21
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300 Chestnut Street|Suite 1400|Needham, MA  02492

Dr. Van Dam is a Harvard Medical School Instructor in Medicine and 
maintains relationships with Boston's top specialists.

Steven Van Dam, MD, FACP 
 

A concierge medical practice providing 
high quality primary care. 

 
Coordinating care for our patients with 
Boston's top hospitals and specialists. 

 
For more information, or to join our 
practice, please call 781-559-0230.110 West Street  

Needham, Massachusetts 02494
MA TDD/TTY# 800.439.2370  
www.kindredaveryassisted.com

A Great Lifestyle  
Without Household Worries 
At Kindred Assisted Living – Avery Crossings our 
residents enjoy spacious apartments, gourmet meals, 
caring personal assistance, engaging activities, group 
outings and much more. You can continue living 
the life you enjoy with the extra support you need. 
This means peace of mind for you and your family. 

For more information, please call 781.444.6655.

© 2015 Kindred Healthcare Operating, Inc. CSR 183562-01, EOE

183562-01 Avery Crossings Ad 2015 08 04.indd   1 8/6/15   10:49 AM

32 Langley Road, Newton Centre, MA  •  210 Boylston Street , Chestnut Hill, MA  •  75 Central Street , Wellesley, MA  

CenturyBank.com

Equal Housing Lender/Member FDIC

Barry R. Sloane
President and CEO

BSloane@CenturyBank.com
(781) 393-4150

Marshall M. Sloane
Founder and Chairman

MSloane@CenturyBank.com
(781) 393-4100

Linda Sloane Kay
Executive Vice President
LKay@CenturyBank.com

(617) 641-2301

Our family’s bank. And yours.

Century Bank is very proud 
to have financed the 
construction of the 

enlarged and renewed 
Temple Beth Shalom.

Mazel Tov!



Temple Beth Shalom
670 Highland Avenue
Needham, MA 02494

781-444-0077 - Temple Office
781-449-3274 - Fax Number

tbshalom@tbsneedham.org
www.tbsneedham.org

Member, Union for Reform Judaism;
 Affiliated with Synagogue Council

of Massachusetts

Rabbi Jay Perlman
Rabbi Todd Markley

Rabbi Rifat Sonsino, Rabbi Emeritus
Cantor Marcie Jonas
Rabbi Michele Lenke

Bernice Sue Behar, President
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